
Nat ional  Wi ld l i fe  D isease Program  

confirmed detection of a Eurasian line-

age H5 highly pathogenic virus since 

June 2015. 

The USGS Alaska Science Center, 

Alaska Department of Fish and Game, 

and the NWDP continue to conduct 

wild bird surveillance in Alaska. Be-

tween 26 August and 6 September, 

101 environmental fecal samples, and 

592 hunter-harvested samples have 

been collected.  Fecal samples are be-

ing screened at the National Wildlife 

Research Cen-

ter in Fort Col-

lins, CO, while 

hunter-

harvested sam-

ples are being 

screened at the 

USGS Nation-

al Wildlife 

Health Center 

in Madison, WI, and the Washington 

Animal Disease Diagnostic Laborato-

ry, in Pullman, WA. To date, no addi-

tional samples have tested positive for 

highly pathogenic avian influenza. 

For additional information please con-

tact: 

John.A.Baroch@aphis.usda.gov or 

Dennis.Kohler@aphis.usda.gov 
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Wild migratory waterfowl are a natural 

reservoir for influenza A viruses. Typ-

ically, viruses isolated from these birds 

are of low pathogenicity for poultry 

including H5 and H7 subtypes; howev-

er, one specific H5 lineage (originating 

with a goose virus detected in Guang-

dong Province, China in 1996) can be 

carried by wild migratory waterfowl in 

a form that is highly pathogenic for 

poultry.  

An H5N8 virus of this lineage (H5 

2.3.4.4) originating from Eurasia 

spread rapidly in the U.S. during 2014. 

Introduction of this virus has allowed 

mixing with North American origin 

viruses and generated new combina-

tions with genes from both Eurasian 

and North American origin (or 

“reassortant” viruses). This group of 

Eurasian H5 lineage viruses is highly 

pathogenic in poultry.  To date, no 

humans or other mammals have shown 

signs of disease from these highly 

pathogenic viruses in North America; 

but field personnel should take appro-

priate precautions including wearing 

protective clothing when handling po-

tentially diseased wildlife, sick wild-

life, or carcasses.  

On 12 August 2016, Alaska Fish and 

Game biologists live-captured an adult 

female mallard at Creamer’s Field 

Migratory Waterfowl Refuge in Fair-

banks.  The mallard was sampled for 

avian influenza as part of  the ongo-

ing national early detection and sur-

veillance system.  The sample was 

sent to the Washington Animal Dis-

ease Diagnostic Laboratory at Wash-

ington State University where it 

screened positive for an H5 influenza 

virus.  Subsequently, the sample was 

shipped to the National Veterinary 

Services Laboratories for further 

characterization where, on 24 Au-

gust, it tested positive for a highly 

pathogenic H5 virus.  Partial se-

quencing on 25 August confirmed the 

presence of Eurasian-North Ameri-

can H5N2 2.3.4.4 highly pathogenic 

avian influenza.  The sequencing 

analysis indicated that the virus was  

>99% similar to the first Eurasian 

origin highly pathogenic virus detect-

ed in a northern pintail duck from 

Whatcom County, WA on 8 Decem-

ber 2014. This represents the first 
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